
 
   

    
  

 
 

           
    

            
            

 
            

  
 

 
   

 
 

  
 

              
              

         
 
 
      

 
       

           
               

 
             

    
               

               
            

           
 

             
          

   
            

  
       

           
   

   
  

          
 


 






 

	 

	 

MEETING OF AUDIT COMMITTEE
 
Community College of Philadelphia


Thursday, September 29, 2016 – 12:00 Noon

Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1
 

Present:	 Mr. Anthony J. Simonetta, Mr. Matthew Bergheiser (via telephone), Mr. Jeremiah 
White (via telephone), Donald Generals, Ed.D., Mr. Jacob Eapen, Mr. Todd E. 
Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak, Mr. Robert Lucas, Victoria Zellers Esq. and 
representing Grant Thornton: Mr. Brian Page and Ms. Angelica Roiz 

Not Present:	 Representing the Meridian Group: Mr. Anthony B. Scott 

AGENDA – PUBLIC SESSION 

(1) Approve Minutes of Audit Committee Meeting on June 6, 2016 (Action Item): 

Action: Mr. Simonetta asked for a motion to recommend acceptance of the June
6, 2016 Audit Committee meeting minutes. Mr. Bergheiser made the motion. Mr. 
Simonetta seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

(2) 2015-16 Fiscal Year Audit Report (Action Item): 

Attachment A contains the presentation made by Mr. Brian Page, Engagement 
Partner, and Ms. Angelica Roiz, Senior Manager, from Grant Thornton and Attachment B 
contains audit results for the 2015-2016 fiscal year. Mr. Page began the discussion by 
reviewing the required communications, roles and responsibilities for the financial 
statements including the auditors, the Board and Audit Committee. Mr. Page pointed out 
that they discussed the specific areas where they were going to spend their time during
the audit at the June 2016 meeting. There were no material changes to their audit 
approach presented at that time. Mr. Page also noted that he has reviewed agreements 
dealing with the College’s public private partnership (P3) to ensure there are no 
accounting issues or impact on the College’s financial statements. 

Ms. Roiz then discussed the audit timeline and areas of focus of Grant Thornton’s 
audit. Specifically, she mentioned reasonableness tests regarding tuition, deferrals, 
receivables and management’s allowance for doubtful account calculation as compared to
the enrollment population, as well as State and City appropriations and investment 
earnings, recorded pension liabilities and the new accounting pronouncement 
implementation of GASB 72 Fair Value Measurements and Application.  Under this new 
accounting standard, the College is required to use appropriate measurement techniques 
to measure the fair value of its assets.  In addition, the College is required to include 
additional disclosures in its financial statements on the leveling of those assets (Level 1, 
2 or 3). Ms. Roiz noted that all the necessary disclosures included in this year’s financial 
statements where correct and in accordance with the new pronouncement. 



             
      
           

 
            

   
     

            
           

 
    

            
            

              
            

    
 

            
             
           

 
            

        
    

    
 

              
              

            
           

      
                

       
 

          
            

         
               

             
    

         
 

    
              

              
        

     
 

 
 
 
 

Ms. Roiz then discussed the Information Technology portion of the audit. The 
auditors review procedures did not result in any internal control findings. However, the 
auditors did identify certain best practices for the College’s consideration. 

Ms. Roiz then walked through the summary of audit adjustments. There were no
significant audit adjustments; however, there were two passed audit adjustments that 
related to current and non-current vacation accruals and current and non-current security 
deposits outlined in the presentation. These adjustments were considered balance sheet
re-classes and are considered immaterial to the College’s financial statements. 

She then stated that there had been no disagreements with management in the 
preparation of the financial statements, and there had been no difficulties encountered in 
performing the audit. The audit team was in fact very pleased with how quickly 
management responded to their questions and points of inquiry. It should be noted that 
there were no material weaknesses or significant deficiencies identified in the 2015-2016 
financial statements. 

Mr. Brian Page then walked through some key highlights of this year’s financial 
statements. Specifically, he discussed the audit opinion that would be issued as 
unmodified, which will be presented to the City of Philadelphia. 

Mr. Simonetta asked if the Committee was recommending the audit report to the
Board and issued to the City before the Board accepts it. Mr. Murphy stated that this is 
due to the annual City deadline of September 30th but will get presented at the October 
13, 2016 Board Meeting. 

Some of the other highlights Mr. Page focused on were the changes on the balance
sheet due to the impact of the refinancing of the College’s 2008 Bonds; the increase in 
Deferred Inflows/Outflows will be amortized over time into interest expense with the life 
period of the Bond; bond proceeds increased to $7.4 million; and, bond premiums
increased to $6.6 million, which was all related to the refinancing. He also discussed the 
new note disclosures in Note B of the financial statements as a result of the new GASB 72 
Fair Value Measurement & Leveling of Investments implementation. 

Several technical updates, projects, regulatory issues and upcoming accounting 
pronouncements were pointed out to the Committee, which are outlined in the 
presentation. Specifically, the new accounting pronouncements listed in Attachment A 
were discussed focusing on GASB 72, 75 & 80. Under GASB 72, the College was required
to include more disclosures with respect to investments. Depending upon the method 
used to determine their fair value, investments are now separated into three categories. 
Under GASB 75, which is effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2017, the
College will be required to record the full value of other post-employee benefit liabilities 
in their entirety.  Currently, the College is phasing this in over a thirty year amortization 
period. Consequently, the College will have a large decrease in its net assets going
forward. Under GASB 80, the College will need to re-evaluate the current presentation of 
the Component Unit Foundation to determine whether it should be blended into the 
College’s financial statements for reporting purposes or continue to be presented 
separately. 



    
               

     
    

               
           

 
      

               
               

   
             

            
              

              
         

      
 
          

  
                 
             
             

 
              

              
            

      
 
    

            
  

  
        
               

  
 
 

  
 

             
     

           
 

   
             

  
 

            
    

 

Mr. Simonetta commented that the City would be going through the GASB 75 
change as well and it may be worthwhile for staff to have some conversations with them
regarding any new supplemental schedules they may require. Mr. Murphy pointed out that 
there are certain schedules now that the City requires reformatting, which are added in 
the back of the College’s Financial Statements. Mr. Page stated that more than likely the
City will include them in their required reporting package to the College. 

Mr. Page then highlighted some industry updates regarding Moody’s outlook on
community colleges. Specifically, he mentioned that there is a stable outlook for the next 
18 to 24 months. They expect modest revenue growth of about 3%; however, about 20
to 30% of institutions are expected to struggle with any revenue growth. An increase in 
technology investments is expected to outpace the rate of inflation. In addition, good 
expense discipline has been observed with improving cash margins. However, they do 
expect a cut of 15-20% in cost in order to manage some of the enrollment challenges 
institutions are facing. More mergers of smaller schools to achieve economies of scale 
are expected. Finally, they believe cash and liquidity reserves will remain fairly stable in
the next 18 to 24 months. 

Mr. Simonetta commented that there have been some announcements locally
about institutions like La Salle and Rosemont College cutting their tuition significantly.  He 
asked Mr. Page if this is the trend Grant Thornton is seeing across the country. Mr. Page 
stated that cutting tuition is viewed as an enrollment management strategy. However, he
stated that probably less than 10% of colleges and universities are doing so. 

Mr. Page then pointed out that the Moody’s report on community colleges survey 
for FY 2015 was the first year in 5 years of reporting that revenue growth outpaced 
expense growth industry wide. However, 90% of all community colleges have 
experienced enrollment declines since 2011. 

Mr. Page concluded his presentation with a brief discussion of how leadership
among institutions is responding to changing conditions, which is outlined in Attachment 
A. 

Action: Mr. Simonetta made a motion to recommend acceptance of the 2015-2016 
Financial Statement Audit to the Board of Directors. Mr. Bergheiser seconded. The motion 
passed unanimously. 

(3) 2015-16 Final Budget Results (Information Item): 

Mr. Eapen provided an overview of the College’s budget results for fiscal year 
2015-16. The College began the 2015–2016 fiscal year with a balanced budget.  The year 
ended with operating revenues exceeding operating expenses by $2,160,223. 

Student credit hours exceeded budget for the summer and fall 2015 semesters but 
spring and summer 2016 semesters were below budget as outlined in Attachment C.
Overall total credit hours were 2% below budget resulting in approximately $2 million less 
student tuition and fees than budgeted. State funds were budgeted at an increased 
amount of $1.98 million, as originally proposed by Governor Wolf, but as a result of state
budget negotiations were only increased by $1.64 million.  More of the City’s appropriation 
was able to be allocated to the operating budget because the State began funding 50% 



             
          

   
           

                
            

       
             

    
          

  
            

              
 

  
            

            
              

 
   

 
               

              
       

 
 

     
 

           
                

              
               

  
            

          
           

 
           

                
   

           
     

       
 

              
              

                
   

           
 

of the debt service of the 2013 loan that financed improvements to the West Building. 
Both investment income and income from miscellaneous sources were above budget. 

Total operating expenditures ended the year $4 million less than budgeted. 
Positions that were vacant for all or part of the year resulted in spending $1.8 million less
on full-time salaries than originally budgeted. Overall, total salaries were $1,939,000 
lower than budgeted. This had the impacted of reducing FICA costs which ended the year 
$132,000 lower than budgeted. The fringe benefit budget was positively affected by a
favorable year for the medical self-funded program.  Final expenses associated with 
healthcare were almost $600,000 below budget. Administration took advantage of the
savings from the salary and fringe benefit lines and other expense lines to pay-off existing 
longer-term leases in the amount of $1.57 million. This strategy provides flexibility in the 
College’s operating budget for future years. Attachment C provides detail on the revenue 
and expenses variances.  As presented in the FY 2016-17 budget that was approved by 
the Board on June 30, 2016, $915,800 of the excess revenues from FY 2015-16 is required 
as a revenue source for FY 2016-17. Due to the lower-than-budgeted enrollments
experienced thus far in FY 2016-17, additional amounts of the FY 2015-16 excess 
revenues may be required as a revenue source for FY 2016-17. The remaining excess 
revenues may be utilized to establish reserve funds for deferred maintenance and 
technology refresh needs. 

Mr. Eapen noted that some of the steps that were taken to deal with the challenges
of the 2016-2017 budget were: a freeze on all positions except faculty and reduced 
expenses on all budgets across the institution. 

(4) Internal Audit Plan 2014-2016 Year Update (Information Item): 

Mr. Lucas provided a final update on the 2014-2016 Internal Audit Plan 
(Attachment D). He provided a copy of a summary report of activities since the last Audit 
Committee meeting as well as a copy of the audit plan for the two-year period ending 
June 2016 to the Committee members. Mr. Lucas stated that, since the last meeting, he
had issued one finalized audit report to management and completed three audits with 
draft audit reports issued to management, including one requested by management after 
the last Audit Committee meeting. One 2016 internal audit is in progress and the draft
audit report is expected to be issued by October 7, 2016. 

Mr. Lucas also provided a copy of the 2016-2018 Internal Audit Plan approved by
management to the Audit Committee members. He noted that the plan is the same one 
provided as the proposed plan at the last Audit Committee meeting with the addition of
one audit, Royalty Payments from Publishers, requested by management for which the 
draft report has already been issued to management.  Work has begun on several other 
audits as indicated on the audit plan. 

The audit of the Disaster Recovery Plan (DRP) was scheduled to begin in October. 
Management has requested this audit be deferred until December due to ITS’ work on
this subject and several other high priority projects. Mr. Lucas stated that the audit plan 
is designed to be flexible for such requests and that he will work on other audits and circle 
back to the DRP audit toward the end of the year. 



              
            

  
    

               
   

            
   

 
 

     
 

               
           

 
 

 
 

          
              

             
  

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

    
  
   
   
   
  
  
 

	 

	 

Mr. Lucas also noted that he continues to work with management to obtain the 
statuses of previously issued audit comments. He provided an updated version of the 
Internal Audit Follow-Up Matrix to the Committee which includes all audit report 
recommendations for which management’s action plan are not yet complete. Mr. Lucas 
noted that a number of the action plans are long term as they include construction, new
software or new equipment, each of which have significant time and expense 
considerations. The budget constraints in 2016-2017 may further extend the timeline of 
some action plans. 

(5)	 February 2016 Meeting Date (Information Item): 

The next meeting of the Audit Committee will be scheduled in February 2017. At 
that time, the Committee will discuss the 2015-2016 A-133 audit report. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

During any Audit Committee meeting; Management, The Independent Auditors or 
the Internal Auditor may request an Executive Session to meet privately with the Audit 
Committee. The Committee met with both the Internal and Independent Auditors in
Executive Session. 

TEM/lh 
Attachments 

cc:	 Dr. Donald Generals, Jr. 
Mr. Jacob Eapen 
Mr. Robert Lucas 
Mr. Jim Spiewak 
Victoria Zellers, Esq. 
Representing Grant Thornton:  Mr. Brian Page 
Representing the Meridian Group:  Mr. Anthony B. Scott 





Grant Thornton 
September 29, 2016 

An instinct for growth"' 
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